Socially Responsible Investment at the University of Toronto: A Brief History

By: Joe Dunlop

Two Policies

In May of 1974, the Business Affairs Committee of the University of Toronto’s Governing Council agreed to support in principle a shareholder resolution that was to be presented to the Exxon Corporation, “that the Corporation should not undertake certain activities in relation to the Republic of Guinea (Portuguese Guinea).”
  There was some concern over the relationship between Exxon and the dictatorship running Guinea.  The issue of supporting the shareholder resolution itself was somewhat of a moot point, since the proposal was to be presented to Exxon before the next meeting of the Governing Council, and the Council itself would not have the opportunity of ratifying the Business Affairs Committee’s recommendation.  Nevertheless, though agreeing to support the resolution in principle would have no tangible results, the issue seems to have been the cause of some controversy within the Business Affairs Committee.  It was only by a very close vote that the Committee agreed to support the shareholder resolution.

At the time, the issue of how universities should exercise their power as institutional investors was beginning to divide campuses across North America.  The Business Affairs Committee felt that the University should develop a policy in regards to the use of its proxies “when the activities of …corporations raised moral issues.  It was noted that it was present University policy not to undertake to sign proxies.”
  A Task Force on Proxies was subsequently established under the auspices of the Business Affairs Committee.

This Task Force developed a mechanism which would allow the University to respond to concerns about proxy votes brought forward from the larger University community.  According to the records of the Governing Council:

After lengthy debate in the Governing Council, a Subcommittee on the Voting of Proxies was established.  In 1975, this Subcommittee dealt with its first issue, that of complaints that the University held investments in banks whose policy included making loans to South Africa.  After studying the issue for three months, the Subcommittee recommended  that the Business Affairs Committee should take certain action against the banks concerned.  This recommendation was not accepted by the Business Affairs Committee.

There is still material that I have not examined in relation to this original Subcommittee, but it appears that the University’s first attempt at developing a framework to address shareholder responsibility was not a success.  In 1977, the External Affairs Committee concluded that the social and political aspects of University investment policy fell under its jurisdiction as well as that of Business Affairs.  A joint Task Force was established between External Affairs and Business Affairs to develop of new mechanism “to deal with complaints against certain aspects of corporate behaviour and the voting of proxies.”
  By September of 1978, such a mechanism had been developed.  With minor modifications, it would become the current Governing Council policy entitled Social and Political Issues With Respect to University Investment.

In presenting this policy Sonja Sinclair, the Chairman of the External Affairs Committee, stated “It was felt that the University could not sit as judge and jury on corporate behaviour but that if a complaint was serious enough and if the University felt it incumbent to take a stand on any issue, there should be a mechanism in place.”
  At the time, the University was breaking new ground in Canada.  As far as the Governing Council was aware, no other Canadian university had yet addressed this issue.  The responses of various American universities to the issue had been canvassed, but with little success.  However, the University was able to make use of Yale University’s criteria for the definition of ‘social injury’.

The policy aims to prevent “frivolous” complaints, and thus requires a documented submission supported by a minimum of three university constituencies.  Under the policy, such a submission is then forwarded to the President “for the attention of the Advisory Board charged with responsibility for reviewing the evidence and recommending a course of University action.”
  Though the drafters of the policy intended for the Advisory Board to be made up of members of the Governing Council, the Board is to be Presidentially appointed, and responsible only to the President.  According to the policy, the Advisory Board shall have six members, one from each of the University’s constituencies, and shall be Chaired by the Vice-President of Business Affairs.

During the Business Affairs Committee debate over the proposed policy, it was made clear that the President would be able to pursue whatever action he or she felt appropriate after the Advisory Board had made recommendations.  According to Sonja Sinclair, the Chairman of External Affairs, “the President was only required to report for information, all initiatives suggested and all actions taken” to the Governing Council.  One member objected that the President should not be able to take any action without consulting with the Governing Council.  In the end, the Committee decided that the President would likely consult with the Governing Council before taking any course of action.  However, the proposed policy was altered to make the “option to consult” more explicit.

It was also pointed out that while the mechanism required a submission by concerned members of the community, it did not provide for the defence of the company under scrutiny.  A member “asked who would have the responsibility to bring forward ‘the other side of the story’.”  Sinclair responded that the Vice-President of Business Affairs , who was to chair the Advisory Board, “would have to assume the largest burden of responsibility for conducting investigative work.”

The Executive Committee approved the proposed mechanism in early December, 1927.  Before the vote was cast, the matter of the Advisory Board was raised.  Was it to be a permanent committee, annually appointed, or would it be appointed “on an ad hoc basis as issued arose”?  The minutes record:

It was noted that this was intended as an advisory committee to the President who would have the authority to establish the type of committee he felt appropriate.  The President [Dr. James Ham] suggested that an annual committee appointment would seem appropriate in this case.

The President also noted that five other American universities had developed similar committees.  On December 21st, 1978, the new policy was approved by the Governing Council.  At the same time, the old Business Affairs Subcommittee on the Voting of Proxies was dissolved. During the final discussion on the matter, one member commented that the new policy would place “the University of Toronto in the forefront of the area of social justice.”

While the Presidential Advisory Board was to be representative of the entire University, the policy designed in 1978 fell primarily under the control of the University administration.  The bulk of this Board’s work was to be conducted by the Vice-President for Business Affairs.  The President was not actually obliged to bring forward Advisory Committee’s recommendations to the Governing Council, nor was he obliged to receive the Council’s approval or even consult with the Council before deciding on how to respond to any given petition.  As well, though President Ham had stated that the Advisory Board should probably be annually appointed, I can find no record in the 1979 minutes of the Governing Council or its committees to suggest that any action was taken to appoint such a Board that year.

South Africa

During the debates surrounding the new policy, one of the members of External Affairs who had drafted the mechanism “felt that now was a good time to develop and implement a procedure as at present there are no contentious issues.”
   All this would soon change as the issue of apartheid in South Africa enflamed American and Canadian campuses.  Throughout the decade, campus activists would push universities to divest from companies operating in South Africa, claiming that such companies were economically supporting an oppressive regime. 

Due to increasing concern about the conduct of Canadian businesses in South Africa, the Government of Canada had instituted a Code of Conduct Concerning the Employment Practices of Canadian Companies Operating in South Africa.  The Code set out a series of guidelines for Canadian companies operating in South Africa that would ensure that such companies did not become complicit in the apartheid program by maltreating their black employees.  The Canadian Government also established an Administrator of the Canadian Code of Conduct, who would issue annual reports on which companies complied with the Code.  In the United States, a similar framework had been developed known as the Sullivan Principles.  Arthur D. Little Inc. provided annual reports on which companies complied with the Sullivan Principles.

In September of 1985, the Governing Council decided to “develop a policy of making no further investments in, and divesting holdings of, companies and banks with investments in South Africa that failed to meet the Government of Canada’s guidelines for conduct or failed to report adequately on their adherence to these guidelines.”  In November, the Vice-President of Business Affairs presented the new policy.  The Presidential Advisory Board on the Social and Political Aspects of University Investment would be responsible for ensuring that the University did not invest in any company which was not in compliance with the Canadian Code as well as the Sullivan Principles.  I have been unable to ascertain whether or not the Advisory Board had been active before this time.  However, it does seem that from the Advisory Board was active from this point until the University divested from South Africa in January of 1988.  Under the new policy, the President would be responsible for reporting annually to the Governing Council on any actions taken concerning South African investments.

There were still those on campus who were displeased with the University’s stand on South African investment.  In February of 1987, a member of the Governing Council gave notice of motion that the University completely divest from companies with investments in South Africa.  In March, the Executive Committee announced that the motion would not be considered until the President made his annual report on South African investment later that year.  By this time, the Advisory Board had encountered difficulties in its new South African mandate due to the insubstantial report provided by the Administrator of the Canadian Code of Conduct.  It had been necessary for the Board to solicit companies directly for information concerning their practices in South Africa.  The President, now Dr. George Connell, had contacted Joe Clark, Minister of External Affairs, and the new Administrator of the Code, detailing the report’s shortcomings.  President Connell believed that a review of the current University policy might be necessary, but that it should wait for the next report from the Code’s Administrator.


Those supporting divestment argued that the “foreign investment had served to give the government the means to impose apartheid” and that the issue should be voted upon immediately.
  When a motion to add such a discussion to meeting’s agenda was defeated, “the meeting was disrupted by observers.”  The minutes note that “some members of the Governing Council had suffered verbal abuse from some of the observers present in the Council Chamber.”

Despite this riotous behaviour, the Governing Council continued to implement its South African policy.  That October President Connell reported on the various companies that the University had divested from.

The matter was raised once again at the meeting of the Governing Council in January, 1988.  It was once again moved that the University divest entirely from companies with investments in South Africa.  During the debate over this motion, President Connell “...stressed that the University as a corporate entity should not take actions designed to achieve change in political, economic or social structures or policies in Canada or elsewhere.”  He further argued  that “to approve the present motion would be to signal to other interest groups that the University and its Governing Council could be used as an instrument to further their goals.”
  However, President Connell did acknowledge that according to his Advisory Committee, no financial harm would be caused to the University by divestment from South Africa.  Thus the issue of fiduciary responsibility did not enter into the deliberations of the Governing Council.  In the end, the Governing Council voted in favour of divestment.  Thirty members supported this motion, twelve voted against it, and there was one abstention.
  What was perhaps the longest running ethical investment controversy at the University of Toronto had come to a close.
Tobacco


This section is excerpted directly from a report entitled On the Road to Tobacco Divestment authored by  Justin Trumpickas and myself in 2005.

In April 1991, law student Rob Behboodi and medical student Ian Carmody presented a petition to the Governing Council entitled “Statement On Divestment Of The University of Toronto From The Tobacco Industry”.  An Advisory Board was set up to examine the issue, and the Board released a report the following April.  The Board recommended that the petition be rejected and that the existing Governing Council Policy on Ethical Investment be reviewed.

While agreeing that tobacco posed a major health risk, the Board did not believe that it met the definition of ‘social injury’ as put forth in the investment policy.  As well, the report quoted the University’s solicitors on the binding nature of fiduciary responsibility, which states that the University’s sole concern when investing must be maximum return.  All public trusts and funds are subject to this rule.  According to the solicitors

The Governing Council is the trustee of its endowment and pension funds ...  If it departs from the principles enunciated in this letter and its enclosures, it will render itself exposed to possible liability to staff members, pensioners, beneficiaries of its education and research trusts and others who may have a direct interest in the proceeds of the invested funds, and it may also attract unfavourable criticism and possible action on the part of those who hold opposing views, donors and the Public Trustee of Ontario....

Due to these concerns, the Board was convinced that it was impossible to divest.  Believing the Governing Council’s ethical investment policy to be weakened by fiduciary responsibility, the Advisory Board recommended that the ethical investment policy should be reviewed “...with specific attention to the responsiveness and effectiveness of the process as well as with respect to the substance of the policy.”
  Fiduciary responsibility, then, formed the main objection and obstacle to the University’s divestment from tobacco shares.

Calls for a New Review


In his introduction to the Advisory Board’s final report, University J. Robert Prichard makes it clear that he had appointed a new Board to deal specifically with the issue of tobacco divestment.  It appears, then, that the Presidential Advisory Board that had been so active during the years of the South Africa debate had been disbanded and that Advisory Boards were being appointed on an ad-hoc basis.


Though the Advisory Board had concluded that the 1978 policy required revision, there is little evidence to suggest that such a revision ever occurred.  In the spring of 1992, President Prichard agreed to review the current policy.  In October, President Prichard informed the Executive Committee of the Governing Council that he intended to give the Council the ability to resolve social and political issues related to investment.  Some members suggested that the University should not establish another Advisory Board, but rather instruct the University treasurer to inform the University Affairs Board of any changes in the portfolio.  Matters would then rest under the jurisdiction of the University Affairs Board.


I have been unable to locate President Prichard’s final recommendations on the issue.  However, it is notable that the current policy entitled Social and Political Issues With Respect to University Investment, posted on the Governing Council website, is identical to the policy passed by the Governing Council in December, 1978.  It is conclusive that no change has been made to the substance of the policy.


The creation of the University of Toronto Asset Management Company (UTAM) does have implications for the 1978 policy.  UTAM was created to manage the University’s investments.  Since UTAM’s incorporation, the list of University assets and investments has not been released.   When questioned about this by a reporter from the student newspaper The Varsity, the Secretary of the Governing Council declared this information to be proprietary
.  The 1978 policy is predicated on members of the University community having access to such information.  Keeping the University’s investments confidential would seem to undercut the 1978 policy.  However, the Governing Council has provided information on a limited number of investments to concerned parties.  In the summer of 2005, a student club named Students for Tobacco Responsibility at the University of Toronto submitted a list of tobacco companies to University of Toronto Business Affairs, inquiring as to whether or not the University held investments in these companies.  In October, the office of the Vice-President of Business Affairs confirmed that the University did have investments in thirteen of these companies.  It is still possible, then, for members of the University community to access some information on University investments.

Nevertheless, there continues to be concern expressed about the effectiveness of the 1978 policy.  In April 2004, members of the Governing Council’s Business Board noted the policy’s insufficiencies.  The increasing public interest in corporate social responsibility was pointed out, and one requested that Business Affairs undertake a policy review into the matter.

Conclusion


For nearly thirty years, the policy entitled Social and Political Issues With Respect to University Investment has been used to address issues of shareholder responsibility at the University of Toronto, with varying degrees of success.  Concerns about its effectiveness have been periodically raised, but never seriously acted upon.


Interestingly, while the substance of the policy has never changed, its applications have.  It has served to create both ad-hoc Advisory Boards as in the case of tobacco divestment, and a more permanent body during the years of the South African investment debates.  The work of the long-term Advisory Board on South Africa was supplemented by the Administrator of the Canadian Code of Conduct.  In this way, the Advisory Board on South Africa is similar to Harvard’s Advisory Committee on Shareholder Responsibility (ACSR).  Both bodies are made up of representatives from different segments of the University population (alumni, students, faculty etc.)  The ACSR is dependent, to some extent, on information provided by the Investor Responsibility Research Center (IRRC), a think tank whose mandate is to provide ‘high quality, impartial information on corporate governance and social responsibility issues…’  The IRRC was founded under Harvard’s leadership in 1972, currently employs over 80 staff members and provides information to approximately 500 subscribers. 

This kind of dependence on external sources of information is perhaps due to the part-time nature of most members on these kinds of advisory boards.  The student, faculty and alumni members of these boards must, to some extent, be dependent on external sources of information compiled by full-time researchers at a think tank or a government agency.  To place the burden of research on the members of the University administration who also sit on these boards would not only substantially increase the workload of a busy bureaucracy, but might undermine the democratic and representative nature of such a board.

It is hoped that this history of the University of Toronto’s attempts to implement a workable socially responsible investment policy will be useful to those currently reviewing that policy.  The gaps between uses of the 1978 policy are likely responsible for the variations in the way that the policy has been applied.  This contribution to the University’s institutional memory will hopefully prevent inconsistency in future applications of the policy and provide some historical framework for discussions about ethical investment here at the University of Toronto.
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